
TIE 1972 -73 U. S. CONSUMER EXPENDITURE SURVEY: A PRELIMINARY EVALUATION 

(Robert B. Pearl, Survey Research Laboratory, University of Illinois) 

A large -scale national survey of consumer ex- 
penditures was conducted in 1972 -73 by the Bureau 
of the Census on behalf of the Bureau of Labor 
Statistics (BLS), primarily for the purpose of 
updating the weights and the selection of items 
for the Consumer Price Index. An entirely dif- 
ferent methodology was used in the 1972 -73 sur- 
vey from that employed in previous BLS under- 
takings in this field. In the prior surveys, the 
most recent in 1960 -61, the procedure followed 
was the so -called "annual recall" method. In ex- 
tremely lengthy interviews, lasting up to 8 to 12 
hours although obviously completed in more than 
one visit, an effort was made to determine the 
expenditures of the family, large and small, for 
the entire preceding calendar year. A modified 
procedure was followed to obtain details about 
food expenditures and a few other categories by 
inquiring about such outlays in the week preced- 
ing the interview. 

The new approach used in the 1972 -73 survey 
attempted to take account of the experience in 
other survey undertakings aimed at controlling 
response errors. A number of the techniques were 
borrowed from the methodologies in use in expen- 
diture surveys in other countries and in univer- 
sity and market research in the U. S. 

The survey comprised two major components: 
(1) An interview panel consisting of about 

10,000 households each year which was visited 
on quarterly basis primarily to obtain the 
larger items of expenditure and certain repe- 
titive items (rent, utilities, etc.) Parti- 

cular categories were covered either quarterly 
or on a semi -annual or annual basis, depending 
primarily on expenditure size. 

(2) A diary operation consisting of about 
200 -250 households per week asked to keep a 
diary or record of all expenditures for the 
subsequent two -week period. Although the main 
focus of the diary was the smaller items of 
expenditure, the fact that all categories were 
covered provided various options in compiling 
estimates as well as many research opportuni- 
ties. 

Because of the critical uses which will be 

made of the data and the marked change in method- 
ology, an evaluation of the results is clearly in 
order. This may be especially important in view 
of current plans to institute a continuing survey 
of consumer expenditures using a similar method- 

ology, in place of the intermittent efforts which 
have characterized this field in the past. The 

purpose of this paper is to present the prelimi- 
nary results of such an evaluation, which should 

also be relevant for other survey endeavors which 

use or could use similar techniques. 

1/ A detailed report on the evaluation will be 

issued in the Census Bureau's Working Paper 

series. The research has been performed unite 
der a joint statistical agreement between the 
University of Illinois and the Census Re- 

search Center for Measurement Methods. 
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Description of survey procedures 
Some additional details about the survey pro- 

cedures may be useful in following the discussion 
in the remainder of this report. In the diary 
operation, a given record book contained space 
for recording expenditures for 7 consecutive days 
A diary was placed by means of a personal visit 
by an interviewer who returned 7 days later to 
pick up the first book and leave a second, which 
was collected the following week. Each diary 
contained a set of two facing pages for each day 
of the 7 -day period. The left -hand page was de- 
voted entirely to food and beverage purchases for 
home use and was subdivided into several sections 
with general product headings (dairy and bakery 
products; meat, fish, and poultry; fruits and 
vegetables, etc.). A section was provided at the 
top of the right -hand page for recording expendi- 
tures for meals and snacks purchased in restaur- 
ants and other eating places. The remainder of 
the right -hand page was divided into small sec- 
tions for various non -food categories, with prin- 
cipal emphasis to the kinds of small, every -day 
expenditures for which the diary procedure was 
primarily intended. Obviously, not all products 
and services could be specifically mentioned, so 
that a good many were relegated to a catch -all 
section. Since only one record book was provided 
for a given 7-day period, it is likely that a 
single respondent (usually the homemaker) kept 

the diary for the entire family. 

The quarterly panel questionnaire was a docu- 
ment of imposing, if not overwhelming size, al- 
though not items, fortunately, were asked 
each quarter. The information was collected by 
personal interview, usually with a single house- 
hold respondent. The subjects covered each quar- 
ter included home repairs and alterations, utili- 
ty and fuel costs, clothing and household linens, 
equipment repairs, vehicle repair and maintenance 
and trips and vacations, among others. The ques- 
tioning was conducted on a semi -annual basis for 
small household appliances and equipment, furni- 
ture and other home furnishings, health expendi- 
tures, education, and a few miscellaneous items 
such as catered affairs, funerals, and moving 
expenses. The topics covered on an annual basis 
included rent, mortgage payments and other hous- 
ing costs, major appliances, vehicle purchases, 
insurance premiums, subscriptions and member- 
ships, and a few others. 

A number of special techniques were employed 
for various expenditure categories in the quar- 
terly panel. One which is relevant to the dis- 
cussion in this report is the so- called "inven- 
tory" approach used for household appliances and 
vehicles. Instead of inquiring directly about 
expenditures for a given period, respondents 
were asked at the first interview about possess- 
ion of the articles in question. If any such 
items were present, the date of acquisition was 
determined and, if within the previous year, the 
cost and a variety of other characteristics were 
recorded. The items in the inventory were 



differentiated between those purchased by the fa- 
mily for its own use and those it had received as 
gifts from persons outside the household. This 
inventory was updated at specified subsequent vi- 
sits with inquiries about any new acquisitions, 
differentiated into the same two classes. Ques- 
tions were also asked at these updatings about 
items purchased by the family as gifts to be giv- 
en to persons outside the household. Thus, there 
were two measures of expenditures for gifts (the 
reported value of those received and the reported 
cost of those given), either of which could be 
used as part of the total expenditure estimate. 

Aside from the manner of estimating gifts, 
another feature of the inventory approach is the 
possibility of deriving two separate expenditure 
estimates for each year. The first, which is the 
one ordinarily used, is a direct estimate of ac- 
quisitions in that year derived by updating the 
inventory in the course of the survey for that 
year. The second is an indirect measure obtain- 
able from the initial inventory in the survey for 
the following year,whereby items secured during 
the previous year can be identified from the re- 
ported date of acquisition. 

Summary of findings for expenditure categories 
the remainder of this paper, an assessment 

is attempted of the adequacy of the expenditures 
data obtained in the 1972 -73 survey for the var- 
ious categories of goods and services. The gen- 
eral approach used in this appraisal has been 
compare the estimates from the quarterly panel 
with those from the diary operation, where the 
same subject was covered in both, and to relate 
either or both to various independent sources of 
expenditure data. The principal objectives are 
to assess which of the survey procedures appeared 
to be more effective for particular categories of 
expenditures and to determine what types of im- 
provements and modifications may be suggested by 
the results. The conclusions can only be tenta- 
tive because of major uncertainties about the 
validity and comparability of the independent 
data used as a standard and because adequate de- 
tail was often unavailableto explore the subject 
in sufficient depth. Nevertheless, in a substan- 
tial number of cases, persistent patterns emerged 
across category lines which pointed in rather 
specific directions. 

The most frequently used of the independent 
data sources are the Personal Consumption Expen- 
diture (PCE) estimates prepared by the Department 
of Commerce in conjunction with the Gross Natio- 

nal Product Accounts. These represent, essen- 
tially, the market value of goods and services 
purchased by persons and nonprofit institutions 
in the U. S. The estimates are developed from a 
variety of primary data sources by means of a o 

complex series of transformations, the reliabil- 
ity of which is indeterminate. Moreover, the 
data are compiled only in summary form on a curr- 
ent basis. Detailed estimates are provided only 
for benchmark (quinquennial economic census) 
years with the most recent available at this wri- 
ting relating to 1967. In order to derive the 
necessary level of disaggregation for these com- 
parisons, it was-necessary for the author to up- 
date the detaied estimates from to 1972 
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using appropriate Census of Manufactures and Cen- 
sus foreign trade data, a step which of course 
adds to the uncertainty. The other independent 
data derive mainly from Government administrative) 
census, or survey sources although some private 
sources are also used. 

It should be noted that the survey results 
used in this evaluation are derived from special 
tabulations of re- weighted original data tapes. 
They do not reflect editing changes which may 
have been made at later stages of processing by 
BLS. As a result, the figures may differ some- 
what from those already published or to be pub- 
lished by that Agency or which may be compiled 
from the public -use data tapes recently issued. 
Certain differences in time reference and con- 
ceptual approach would also contribute to the 
disparities. 

Table 1 presents a summary of the findings 
for the various expenditure categories. For pur- 
poses of summarization, a number of the detailed 
categories have been combined and averaged. The 
table designates the "best" survey source, that 
is, the one generally closest to the independent 
data, in cases where the two survey estimates are 
significantly different. The ratios of the "bee 
survey estimates to the independent estimates are 
indicated in terms of broad class intervals, al- 
lowing insofar as possible for conceptual differ- 
ences between the sources, but the actual compu- 
ted values are also provided. 

1. Food and beverage expenditures --After al- 
lowance insofar as possible for various concep- 
tual incomparabilities, there appeared to be a 
reasonably close correspondence between the diary 
estimates of food purchases for home use and the 
independent sources. The fact that the homemaker 
--the usual diary keeper for the family --is ordi- 
narily responsible for most of the purchases was 
undoubtedly a positive factor. The allocation of 
maximum space on the diary record to this expend# 
iture class probably contributed as well. 

There were considerable disparities, however, 
in the precision with which various food cate- 
gories were reported. The reporting was appar- 
ently most complete for relatively costly items, 
such as meat and poultry, and for those used 
promptly and on a daily basis, such as milk and 
other dairy products and bread and fresh baked 
items. The coverage seemed to be considerably 
less complete for food staples such as flour, 
shortening, and sugar which are bought less fre- 
quently, with each purchase used over a consid- 
erable period of time. One of various possible 
explanations for these differences is that many 
respondents may not start keeping their diaries 
promptly --or do not make entries, as requested, 
on a daily basis --but later attempt to recon- 
struct the omitted periods by memory. In doing 
so, items which represent the main course in a 
meal or which are purchased and used relatively 
frequently might be more readily recalled. 

A less anticipated finding was the close cor- 
respondence between the survey and independent 
estimates for meals in restaurants or other eat- 
ing places, where a substantial proportion of 



the outlays would be made by individual family 
members other than the homemaker. The prominent 
positioning of the section for reporting purchas- 
ed meals on the diary record and some emphasis to 
this subject at the time of the diary checking 
procedure might have contributed to this outcome. 
At the same time, the marked deficiency for alco- 
holic beverages confirms the continued failure of 
household surveys to measure a sector where there 
is considerable sensitivity about reporting. 

2. Small expenditures other than food --For 
various small expenditure items other than food, 
for which the diary was the principal if not only 
source, a predominant factor appeared to be the 
role of the various family members in making pur- 
chases. Where the responsibility was principally 
that of the homemaker, such as for laundry or 
cleaning products or household services, the re- 
porting appeared to be considerably more complete 
than in cases where other members were substan- 
tially involved, as for toiletries or hair care. 
Even for those expenditures where the homemaker 
predominated, however, the reporting appeared to 
be generally less adequate than for food pur- 
chases, probably partly a reflection of the much 
smaller amount of space and attention given to 
non -food items on the diary record. 

3. Clothing expenditures --As was anticipated 
to some extent, this expenditure category repre- 
sented one of more troublesome sectors, with nei- 
ther survey source exhibiting any clear cut over- 
all advantage and neither corresponding very 
closely with the independent data. Following the 
pattern observed throughout the analysis--and ex- 
pected from previous experience- -the larger items 
(suits, coats, etc.) were apparently more ade- 
quately reported and the quarterly panel emerged 
as the superior source in this case. Also not 
surprisingly, the diary procedure represented the 
"best" source for a diversified category such as 
accessories, where it was probably difficult to 
communicate the full range of items in an inter- 
view procedure. For no apparent reason, the di- 
ary estimates also provided the closer corres- 
pondence with the independent data for footwear, 
although this subject was probed in much greater 
detail in the quarterly panel. 

For the broad range of middle and lower priced 
clothing products, the advantage seemed to alter- 
nate between the survey sources, without any 
consistent relationship to the importance of the 
item. One problem which complicated the apprai- 
sal --and which extended to most other expenditure 
classes as well- -was the existence of a large 
residual clothing group in the diary estimates, 
consisting mainly of incomplete or inadequate en- 
tries which could not be assigned to specific 
categories. 

4. Household appliances- -The results for both 
major and minor household appliances, for which 
the quarterly panel was the rather evident sou- 
rce, represented one of the more successful out- 
comes of the survey. The "inventory" approach, 
described earlier, was evidently an important 
factor in this showing and it appeared that the 

benefits could be maximized when the technique 
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was used to its fullest extent. For categories 
where gifts are significant (e.g., small kitchen 
appliances and sound equipment), this appeared to 
suggest using, for purposes of estimation, the 
estimated value of gifts received by the family 
from others (which derived directly from the in- 
ventory of items on hand) as opposed to the re- 
ported cost of gifts given by the family to per- 
sons outside the household, which was based on a 
recollection of previous purchases. Also, there 
was some evidence in favor of pooling the two 
estimates obtainable for a given year under the 
inventory approach, the one based directly on the 
survey for that year and the other derived indir- 
ectly from the initial inventory in the survey 
for the following year. Comparisons between 
those two sets of estimates indicated no evident 
superiority of either over the other in relation 
to the independent sources. Pooling of the esti- 
mates would have roughly the effect of doubling 
the sample size, a considerable advantage for 
items with especially large variances. 

5. Household furnishings- -This broad category 
provided a rather clear-cut demonstration of the 
relationship between the size of expenditure 
and the likelihood of its being reported. The 
closest correspondence with the independent es- 
timates was found for furniture, the most costly 
class, followed by the next most significant 
group floor, window, and furniture coverings. 
In both cases, the quarterly panel appeared to 
be the superior source, partly on the basis of 
sampling variances. The estimates fell 
considerably short for household linens and es- 
pecially for smaller products such as dinnerware 
and cookware, luggage, and decorative items. In 
these latter instances, the diary estimates, al- 
though themselves deficient, appeared to be at 
least equivalent in coverage to those from the 
interview panel. 

6. Automobile and vehicle expenses --In nearly 
all cases, except for the diversified accessories 
group, the survey data corresponded rather close- 
ly with the independent estimates. Moreover, al- 
though the homemaker would normally have less re- 
sponsibility for this sector than most others, 
the diary estimates were not significantly diff- 
erent from those from the interview panel for 
some of the smaller categories, particularly gas- 
oline and accessories. The quarterly panel was, 
as usual, clearly more effective for the larger 
items -- vehicle purchase, tires, and insurance -- 
and also appeared to provide somewhat more com- 
plete results for maintenance and repair expen- 
ditures. 

7. Housing expenditures --Once again, with the 
exception of one rather diffuse category (fuel 
purchases), the survey and independent estimates 
corresponded rather closely. Also, in the main, 
the diary -based data, again unexpectedly, matched 
those from the interview panel. 

8. Health expenditures --One of the more plea- 
sant surprises was the relatively close corres- 
pondence between the survey and independent es- 
timates for most health expenditures, usually 
considered to be one of the more treacherous 



areas in this kind of undertaking. A less opti- 
mistic reading might be that the survey results 
were at least as good as most previous endeavors 
of a similar nature, without attempting to cate- 
gorize their accuracy in an absolute sense. In 

event, the diary procedure once more provided 
the most unexpected outcome, in that not only for 
small items such as drugs and medicines, but also 
for most professional health services, the data 
seemed to hold up'surprisingly well. An excep- 
tion was for hospital services but even the quar- 
terly panel data in that instance seemed somewhat 
deficient, possibly because of complications in- 
troduced by the pervasive role of health insur- 
ance and other third -party payors. 

Conclusions and Recommendations for Diary Proce- 
dure 

of the survey findings were predictable 
on the basis of previous experience in this 
field, but a rather unexpected outcome was the 
relatively effective performance of the diary 
operation in some sectors, such as housing and 
health, where the quarterly panel had been as- 
sumed to be the only realistic option. At the 
same time, a number of deficiencies were observ- 
ed in the diary results even in categories where 
that procedure was deemed to be the more appro- 
priate source. In addition to the specific com- 
ments made earlier for particular expenditure 
categories, the general conclusions affecting the 
operation are as follows: 

1. Use diary procedure as primary source un- 
less evidence clearly dictates otherwise --A gen- 
eral rule of thumb suggested by the findings is 
that, unless a clear -cut reason exists for using 
an interview procedure such as the quarterly 
panel, dependence might better be placed on the 
diary approach for a given expenditure category. 
The diary would be a dubious source for items 
with exceptionally large variances (vehicles, ap- 
pliances, furniture, etc.) or where unusual pay- 
ment arrangements might require special question- 
ing (insurance paid through payroll deductions, 
mortgage payments made automatically through bank 
accounts, hospital bills paid largely but belatu. 
edly by insurance, etc.). In most other instan- 
ces, the diary procedure appears to be at least 
as good a risk as the interview approach, and 
probably a less costly one as well. A number of 
modifications and improvements in the diary pro- 
cedure are clearly necessary, however, in order 
to overcome some rather evident deficiencies. 

2. Limit the range of items any one family 
would be asked to report --The use of a diary cov- 
ering all items of expenditure, as was done in 
the 1972 -73 survey, may have certain theoretical 
benefits, but considerably proscribes the ability 
to improve the overall process sufficiently to 
satisfy the expanded requirements just cited. 
Evidently, as stated earlier, one of the reasons 
for the more successful coverage of food purcha- 
ses than other small items in the 1972 -73 diary 
was the much greater amount of space and atten- 
tion accorded the former. Moreover, for all cat - 

egories including food, there was a considerable 
undifferentiated residual group, resulting mainly 
from incomplete òr inadequate entries which could 
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not be classified in detail, which detracted 
terially from the usefulness of the results. The 
general lack of space and the inability of inter- 
viewers to focus on so wide a range of items in 
reviewing the diaries probably largely accounted 
for this latter deficiency. 

Since it would be impracticable to provide 
adequate space and annotation for all categories 
on a single form, one rather evident solution 
would be to limit the range of items which any 
one family would be asked to report. For exam- 
ple, one subsample might be asked to report only 
on food and other supermarket products, a second 
on clothing and household linens, a third on 
health -related expenditures, etc. There is ob- 
viously some practical limit to the number of 
subsamples that could be simultaneously operated 
and a good deal of thought and some experimenta- 
tion would be necessary to devise a workable 
plan. 

Probably even more important than space con- 
siderations, the use of this kind of specialized 
approach would make it feasible to provide for a 
more focused set of check questions and proced- 
ures at the time of diary pickup to overcome some 
of the disparities noted in the present survey 
(such as underreporting of certain food items 
relative to others). In fact, a modified proce- 
dure would likely entail much more of a combina- 
tion of interviewing and record keeping than is 
now the case. 

3. Vary length of record- keeping periods- - 
As previously noted, the 1972 -73 survey provided 
for two weeks of record keeping for each sample 
family, covering all items of expenditure. If 

specialized subsamples are developed as proposed 
above, it is obvious that either a larger overall 
sample would be needed or much higher sampling 
variances would have to be accepted. One way out 
of this dilemma would be to vary the length of 
the record -keeping period depending on the var- 
iances of the subjects covered for a given sub - 
sample. For example, for a low variance cate- 
gory such as food, it might even be possible to 
reduce the record -keeping period to one week or 
10 days. For most categories, however, such as 
clothing expenditures or health costs, an in- 
crease in the period of record keeping to up to 
3 months or longer might be considered. The fact 
that only a limited set of items is covered might 
reduce the reporting burden sufficiently to se- 
cure extended cooperation of this kind. In such 
a system, use of less costly collection methods 
such as having respondents mail in completed di- 
aries on a periodic basis (monthly, semi- monthly, 
etc.) would be more practicable. 

1+. Provide separate diaries where indicated, 
for individual members --As noted, only one per- 
son, usually the homemaker, probably maintained 
the diary for the entire family in the 1972 -73 
survey. Not surprisingly, the results were 
clearly more favorable for the kinds of expendi- 
tures for which the homemaker was mainly respon- 
sible than for those likely to be made by other 
members. One possible way of obtaining more con- 
sistent results, where the expenditures to be 



reported are of a more dispersed nature, would be 
to provide separate diaries for all family mem- 
bers above a certain age (perhaps 12 and over) on 
which to record their individual disbursements. 
For this purpose, the diaries could be briefer 
and less formal than the main record for the fam- 
ily. 

5. Reconsider matter of providing monetary or 
other incentives for cooperation --An experiment 
was conducted in the early stages of the 1972 -73 
survey on whether an offer of cash payments would 
materially improve cooperation in maintaining di- 
aries. The results were inconclusive in this re- 
gard and the incentives were dropped from the 
procedure. However, most previous experience 
supports the notion that both cooperation and ad- 
equacy of reporting are benefited by some induce- 
ments of this kind. If greater dependence is to 
be placed on diaries in a continuing operation, 
as is being proposed, it would seem especially 
important to reconsider this matter of offering 
incentives and to experiment with alternative ap- 
proaches. 

. 6. Continue exploration of timing biases- - 
Although not mentioned up to this point, perhaps 
the most conclusive survey finding was affirma- 
tion of the traditional bias found in diary op- 
erations, whereby a higher level of expenditures 
is reported in -the earlier as opposed to the lat- 
ter stages of the record keeping period. In a 
2 -week diary procedure, for example, the estim- 
ates for the first week are almost invariably 
higher than those for the second week. Diff- 

erences of this nature were found for virtually 
every expenditure category in the 1972 -73 survey. 
The margins of difference varied a good deal, 
however, and seemed to be almost random in nature. 
There was no evident relationship of the weekly 
differences for a category to other survey mea- 
sures, such as the completeness of reporting 
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relative to the independent estimates. 

Many explanations have been offered for this 
phenomenon. One theory suggests that expendi- 
tures are exaggerated in the early stages because 
of "telescoping," that is, inclusion of some pur- 
chases made prior to the record -keeping period. 
Another is that reporting tapers off toward the 
end because of fatigue. Temporary alteration of 
buying habits because a diary is being kept has 
even been suggested. More detailed information 
on this subject, which will be presented later, 
will hopefully shed further light on this matter, 
although it is unlikely that the issue will be 
fully resolved. It is possible that some chan- 
ges in survey procedures will be suggested by 
these findings, but the scope and nature of these 
are still uncertain. 

7. Explore use of universal product codes- - 
A promising technological development that could 
affect future survey work in this field is the 
inclusion of "universal product codes" on most 
canned and packaged supermarket and drug store 
items (and likely to extend to many others). A 
useful experiment would be to ask respondents to 
record these codes in their diaries where avail - 
able,as well as brief product descriptions, to 
assess how accurately this information is repor- 
ted. If the effort is sufficiently productive, 
respondents might be relieved of the necessity of 
describing products in any detail where code num- 
bers are available. More importantly, this step 
could result in far more accurate and consistent 
classification of products reported in surveys 
and a major reduction in the coding effort re- 
quired at the data processing stage. 



Table 1 -- Summary of Findings for Expenditure Categories: 
1972 -73 Expenditure Survey Data Compared to Independent Sources 

(Table condensed because of space limitations; detail in forthcoming report,see text footnote 1) 

Category 

"Best" 

Survey 
Source 1/ 

Ratio of "Best" Survey Estimate to 
Independent Estimates 

Principal 
Independent 
Sources Used 

Personal 
Consumption 
Expenditures, 
GNP Accounts) 3/ 

Best Judgment as to 
Range of Ratios (Al- 
lowing for conceptu- 
al and other differ- 
ences between sour- 
ces) 2/ 

Survey Results 
QP- Quarter 
ly Panel 

D- Diary 
Operation 

N- No Sig- 
nificant 
Difference 

Actual 
Ratio 
of 

Survey 
to In- 
depen- 
dent 

Esti- 
mates 

Esti- 
mated 
Stan - 
dard 
Error 
of 

Ratios 
A= .9 or higher 

.8 to .89 

.7 to .79 
D- .6 to .69 

E= less than .6 
Food Purchases for Home Use* A,B <.01' PCE, Dept. 
Meat, Milk, Bread, etc. A .96 .02 of Agricul- 
Food Staples (Flour,Sugar,Oi1) D .65 .02 ture 
Purchased Meals and Snacks* D A 1.10 .02 PCE, Census 
Alcoholic Beverages* D E .38 .03 of Business 

Small Non -Food Expenditures PCE, Census 
of Mainly Responsibility of Homemaker 

Goods (Laundry -Cleaning Products) .72 .02 Selected 
Services (Laundering, Domestic Help) A 1.04 .02 Service 

Dispersed Responsibility Industries 
Goods (Toiletries, Film, etc.) D,E .57 .02 

Services (Hair Care, Sports, eta.) C .68 .02 

Clothing Expenditures* N .73 .01 PCE, Market 

Larger Items (Coats, Suits) QP A 1.11 .03 Res. Corp. 

Medium and Smaller Articles N C .76 .01 of America 

Accessories (Hats, Ties, etc.) D C .72 .03 (MRCA) 

Footwear* D B,C .79 .01 Cens. of Bus. 

Household Appliances 
Major Appliances A 1.00 .02 

Minor Appliances A 1.01 .03 

Home Furnishings 
Furniture* QP A,B .91 .03 PCE, Census 

Floor Coverings, Drapes, etc. QP B,.0 .75 .03 of Bus., 

Dinnerware, Luggage, Tools, etc. N E .48 .02 MRCA 

Vehicle Expenses 
QP** A 1.01 .03 PCE, Annual Vehicle Purchase* 

Gasoline and Oil* N A .98 .01 Housing 

Accessories, axe. Tires* N D .67 .02 Survey, 

Repairs and Maintenance* QP A,B .88 .02 Cens. of Bus. 

Housing Expenditures PCE, Annual 

Rent* N A 1.03 .02 Housing Surv., 

Mortgage Payments, Taxes* QP A 1.02 .04 Survey of 

Home Repairs and Alterations N A 1.04 .06 Alterations 

Utility Bills N A 1.02 .02 and Repairs 

Fuel Costs (Fuel Oil, Coal) N C,D .61 .02 

Health Expenditures Soc. Security 

Hospital Services* QP C .76 .04 Adm,Center for 

Professional Services* N A .98 .02 Health Adm. 

Drugs and Sundries D A 1.02 .05 Studies, PCE 

* Signifies comparisons based on two years of data; other comparisons based on 1972 only. 

1/ The "Best" survey estimate is defined as the one -- quarterly panel or diary -- closest to the independent 

figures. Where a double asterisk (**) is appended to the code, this indicates the specified source 

was the only one for which comparisons with the independent data could be made in the required detail. 

2/ The ranges in this column are not always entirely consistent with the computed ratios in the next col- 

umn, but make allowances for conceptual differences between survey and independent sources, dispari- 

ties among the independent sources, and other factors for which numerical adjustments cannot be made. 

2/ Detailed description of sources in forthcoming report, see text footnote 1. 
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